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10 June 2003

The Secretary 

Parliamentary Joint Committee on Corporations and Financial Services

Room SG.64

Parliament House

CANBERRA ACT 2600

E-mail: corporations.joint@aph.gov.au
Dear Secretary,

Inquiry into Australia’s Insolvency Laws

The Association of Superannuation Funds of Australia Ltd. (ASFA) would like to make this further submission to the Committee’s Inquiry into Australia’s Insolvency Laws, in particular commenting on the Issues Paper released on 16 May 2003.

We are pleased to see that the Committee is of the view that providing superannuation higher priority within the insolvency regime is worth further consideration (Paragraphs 1.126 and 1.127).  

In a company liquidation, superannuation is afforded priority as unsecured creditors at paragraph 556(1)(e) of the Corporations Act 2001, below secured creditors such as banks with outstanding debts, as well as other unsecured creditors such as expenses, administrators and auditors.

While there has been much debate about elevating employee entitlement, superannuation is more than merely an additional employee entitlement.  It is in the nature of deferred pay as well as a statutory obligation on employers to help meet Australia’s future retirement income needs.   Given community concerns over both employee entitlements and the safety of their superannuation, we would also think that the community expects superannuation to be afforded a high ranking in an insolvency situation.  

It is through legislative reform that this must be addressed, a point made in paragraph 293 of Ansett Australia Ground Staff Superannuation Plan Pty Ltd and Anor v Ansett Australia Ltd and Ors (2002) VSC 576 (20 December 2002), where Warren J notes:

“At the time that superannuation contributions were inserted in paragraph (e) the parliament could have elevated superannuation contributions to a high priority perhaps by insertion in paragraph (a). It did not in that paragraph.”

ASFA Recommendation – Given the importance of superannuation, not merely to individual employees but to assist in meeting Government’s objectives in its retirement income policy for an ageing society, the Government should make appropriate amendments to give superannuation contributions a higher priority, alongside expenses at s 556(1)(a) of the Corporations Act 2001. 

If you have any questions or comments on the items raised in this submission, please feel free to contact Dr Brad Pragnell on 02 9264 9300.

Yours sincerely,

Dr Michaela Anderson 

Director, Policy and Research

The Association of Superannuation Funds of Australia Limited ABN 29 002 786 290 ACN 002 786 290

ASFA Website: www.superannuation.asn.au

